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or portion thereof, that it seeks to pro-
tect from disclosure in a manner rea-
sonably calculated to alert custodians 
to the confidential nature of the infor-
mation or materials. 

§ 3007.20 Application for non-public 
treatment. 

(a) Whenever the Postal Service files 
non-public materials with the Commis-
sion, it shall at the same time file an 
application for non-public treatment 
under § 3007.21. 

(b) Before the Postal Service files 
non-public materials with the Commis-
sion which the Postal Service has rea-
son to believe may implicate a third- 
party proprietary interest, the Postal 
Service shall inform each such third 
party: 

(1) Of the nature and scope of the fil-
ing with the Commission, including the 
pertinent docket, and 

(2) That it may address its confiden-
tiality concerns directly with the Com-
mission. 

(c) A third party with a proprietary 
interest in the materials may, if it 
deems necessary, independently seek 
non-public treatment under § 3007.22. 

§ 3007.21 Content of the Postal Service 
application for non-public treat-
ment. 

(a) Whenever the Postal Service files 
non-public materials with the Commis-
sion, it must submit an application for 
non-public treatment that clearly iden-
tifies all non-public materials and de-
scribes the circumstances causing 
them to be submitted to the Commis-
sion. 

(b) An application for non-public 
treatment is to fulfill the burden of 
persuasion that the non-public mate-
rials should be withheld from the pub-
lic. 

(c) The application for non-public 
treatment must include a specific and 
detailed statement setting forth: 

(1) The rationale for claiming that 
the materials are non-public, including 
the specific statutory basis for the 
claim, and a statement justifying ap-
plication of the provision(s); 

(2) Identification, including name, 
phone number, and e-mail address for 
any third party who is known to have 
a proprietary interest in the materials, 

or if such an identification is sensitive, 
contact information for a Postal Serv-
ice employee who shall provide notice 
to that third party; 

(3) A description of the materials 
claimed to be non-public in a manner 
that, without revealing the materials 
at issue, would allow a person to thor-
oughly evaluate the basis for the claim 
that they are non-public; 

(4) Particular identification of the 
nature and extent of commercial harm 
alleged and the likelihood of such 
harm; 

(5) At least one specific hypothetical, 
illustrative example of each alleged 
harm; 

(6) The extent of protection from 
public disclosure deemed to be nec-
essary; 

(7) The length of time deemed nec-
essary for the non-public materials to 
be protected from public disclosure 
with justification thereof; and 

(8) Any other factors or reasons rel-
evant to support the application. 

§ 3007.22 Content of third-party appli-
cation for non-public treatment. 

(a) The application for relief from 
public disclosure submitted by a party 
other than the Postal Service must 
clearly identify all materials believed 
to be protected from disclosure. 

(b) The application for non-public 
treatment must include a specific and 
detailed statement setting forth: 

(1) A description of the materials 
claimed to be non-public in a manner 
that, without revealing the materials 
at issue, would allow a person to thor-
oughly evaluate the basis for the claim 
that they are non-public; 

(2) Particular identification of the 
nature and extent of the harm alleged 
and the likelihood of such harm; and 

(3) Any other factors or reasons rel-
evant to support the application. 

§ 3007.23 Treatment of non-public ma-
terials. 

The Commission or its authorized 
representative will not publicly dis-
close or grant access to non-public ma-
terials except as provided in the rules 
of this part. 
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